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+     +     +     +     + 

An Invitation to the Observance  

of a Holy Lent 

 

DEAR PEOPLE OF GOD:  The first Christians observed with 

great devotion the days of our Lord’s Passion and Resurrection, 

and it became the custom of the Church to prepare for them by 

a season of penitence and fasting.  This season of Lent provided 

a time in which converts to the Faith were prepared for Holy 

Baptism.  It was also a time when those who, because of 

notorious sins, had been separated from the Body of the faithful 

were reconciled by penitence and forgiveness, and restored to 

the fellowship of the Church.  Thereby, the whole 

Congregation was put in mind of the message of pardon and 

absolution set forth in the Gospel of our Savior, and of the need 

which all Christians continually have to renew their repentance 

and Faith. 
 

I invite you, therefore, in the name of the Church, to the 

observance of a holy Lent, by self-examination and repentance; 

by prayer, fasting, and self-denial; and by reading and 

meditating on God’s holy Word. 
 

(Common Prayer, Ash Wednesday Liturgy) 

A Prayer for Lent 
 

GOOD AND GRACIOUS GOD, we acknowledge that 
we have not always lived as faithful followers of the 
Gospel.  At times, in our weakness we have failed to 
lead others to you, and perhaps even caused some to 
question the truth of the Gospel message.  For all our 
sins, for what we have done and for what we failed to 
do, we ask your pardon.  May this season of  Lent 
renew our determination to take up our cross each day 
and help us to follow Jesus in faith, hope, and love.  
Amen. 
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How Are We Doing? 

Often when a Congregation is in a state of transition (between 

head pastoral leadership), strange things happen.  For example: 

Pledges are reduced in number and dollar amount 

Attendance drops off 

Some members become anxious 

Rumors start and spread 

These realities are not new or unusual.  And there isn’t much one 

can do to eliminate them.  But let me share my take on how we 

are doing: 

We finished 2015 with a net loss of around $500.  Not 
bad considering our income and expenses approached 
$300,000.  Additionally, our average giving per member 
increased again this past year.  Our budget for 2016 is a 
little less than that of 2015 but our tithe is approximately 
$30,000 for outreach to members in our Congregation 
and to the community beyond our walls. 

Our attendance was off slightly:  mostly because some of 
us were not as consistent in our attendance.  Did a few 
members decide not to worship with us any longer?  Yes, 
but new members decided that this was their home. 

How do rumors start and why?  I don’t know.  Rumors, 
like gossip, seem to grow like weeds.  All we can do is to 
continue to thank God for each other and to pray.  Pray 
that those who have left will find a place of worship that 
meets their needs.  Pray for the truth to prevail.  Pray for 
our Lord’s continued blessings and pray that His will be 
done in calling our next Superintendent. 

Our Lord instructs us not to be anxious.  But, because we 
sometimes give in to our human weaknesses, we allow 
conditions of the day to influence our emotions and 
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distract us, causing us to lose our focus.  Again, it’s our 
nature. 

Our Lord’s year of 2016 promises to be exciting.  What’s to 

prevent you and me from being joy-filled and at peace?  There’s 

nothing that comes to my mind. 

“May the God of hope fill you with all joy and peace as you trust 

in him, so that you may overflow with hope by the power of the 

Holy Spirit.”  (Romans 15:13) 

In His Service, 

Bill Sexton, Archdeacon 

JESUS SAID,  

“Do not be anxious, saying,  

‘What shall we eat?’ or ‘What shall we drink?’ 

or ‘What shall we wear?’   

For the Gentiles seek after all these things,  

and your heavenly Father knows  

that you need them all.   

But seek first the kingdom of God  

and his righteousness,  

and all these things will be added to you.   

Therefore do not be anxious about tomorrow,  

for tomorrow will be anxious for itself.   

Sufficient for the day is its own trouble.   

(Matthew 6:31-34 ESV) 
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A Lenten Message 

Sisters and Brothers in Christ: 

How can God’s all-powerful action fit in with our freedom?  And 

how can our freedom fit in with his unfailing plans?  What will 

our future be like?  How can we ever begin to understand and 

recognize his infinite wisdom and truth in the face of the world’s 

evils?  What about the moral evil of sin?  What about the 

suffering of the innocent? 

This human history of ours – with the rise and fall of nations, 

with its terrible tragedies and the often quiet acts of greatness and 

holiness of the saints – what does it all mean?  We wonder if 

there is really a providential and loving being, that we call God.  

This God who surrounds us with his creation, his tenderness, his 

knowledge.  This God who leads us firmly, yet gently.  This God 

who guides the lives of all those who yield to his will. 

Here is the answer.  The Word stands poised between hope and 

despair.  Yes, the Word of God gives us great reason for hope.  It 

is ever new, so splendid is the Word of God.  It baffles the human 

mind with its incredible message.  Which is this:  Redemption 

starts with the Cross and is accomplished in the Resurrection.  

The Lamb redeemed the sheep.  The innocent Christ reconciled 

sinners to the Father. 

Behold, humanity has been released from death and restored to 

life.  Behold, humanity has been set free from sin and restored to 

love.  Jesus has conquered sin in his Cross, Resurrection and 

Ascension.  Surrender your life to him.  Submit yourself all the 

more to his power to save. 

As we journey together throughout the 2016 Lenten season let us 

live in freedom – the freedom of we have in Christ. 

I am, sincerely your servant, 

 

 

The Reverend Mark R. Galloway 
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The Deacons’ Corner ... 

Finishing Strong, Finishing Together 

I was looking over a daily devotional from last year and three 

consecutive daily themes reminded me of a men’s retreat I 

attended years ago.  One of the speakers on that retreat talked 

about three things that one must do to finish:  start, don’t quit, and 

get help.  Similarly, the three daily devotionals are entitled “Be a 

Finisher,” “Finishing Strong,” and “Hooked Together.” 

Unfinished business drains your energy without you even 

realizing it.  For example, how about unfinished promises, 

unfinished garage cleanup, unfinished prayer, unfinished 

conversations.  The late nineteenth century American philosopher 

and psychologist William James said, “There is nothing so 

fatiguing as an uncompleted task.”  When you don’t focus on 

something, you don’t finish it.  If you don’t take control of your 

time, the most forceful people and most urgent situations in your 

life will.  Before Christ picked His twelve disciples or calmed the 

storm on Galilee, He spent time in prayer.  He would leave the 

crowd and go off by himself to determine His Father’s will and to 

rest. 

Finishing strong requires accountability and action because even 

if you’re on the right track you’ll get run over if you just sit there. 

High achievers know that life takes on meaning when you take 

responsibility for your actions and pursue your goals with 

purpose and passion.  Jesus was the greatest finisher of all time.  

At age twelve, He told His parents, “I must be about My Father’s 

business.”  Later He told His disciples, “I must work the works of 

Him who sent Me.”  Facing the cross, He said, “For this purpose I 

was born.”  And just before He died He said, “It is finished.”  

Then, having earned the right to become our advocate with His 

Father, He went back to heaven and sat down at the right hand of 

God.  Mission accomplished; a strong finish. 

But what do we need to finish strong?  Don’t we need help?  We 

need it not only from God but from others.  Paul lists the people 

he was hooked to; he called them his fellow workers.  Speaking 
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Joy 

As I contemplated what to write for Church Notes for this month 

I was reminded of what I presented recently at Wednesday 

Evening Prayer.  I had felt the Lord was nudging me to speak His 

Words of joy.  

One of the Scripture passages quoted was Philippians 4:4-7, 

“Rejoice in the Lord always; again I say rejoice.  Let your 

reasonableness be known to everyone.  The Lord is at hand; do 

not be anxious about anything, (even when things are not going 

well?) but in everything by prayer and supplication with 

thanksgiving let your requests be made known to God.  And the 

peace of God, which surpasses all understanding, will guard your 

hearts and your minds in Christ Jesus.” 

So…. God  tells us that joy is the peace that you find by placing 

your trust in Jesus. 

Joy comes from knowing that your life and future are secure in 

the love and salvation that comes from Christ.  Without him, we 

are just chasing after the wind or being tossed about by the 

waves.  He is always there to listen to our prayers (prayer with 

thanksgiving, that is). 

His Word is always there to love, comfort, strengthen, encourage, 

and direct us.  In order to know that, I mean to really know that in 

to the church, he wrote, “All of you together are the temple of 

God…..Everything belongs to you, and you belong to Christ”  

(1 Corinthians 3:16, 22-23 NLT).  Notice:  (1) Only together do we 

have everything we need.  (2) It’s about to whom we belong, not 

what belongs to us.  Together, united as the Body of Christ, we 

pool our gifts, wisdom and we learn from one another. 

As we enter the Season of Lent let us thank God for all our 

blessings.  Let’s ponder those things that He has asked us to do 

that remain unfinished.  And let us remember that within the 

Body of Christ all things are possible. 

Your Servant In Christ, 

Bill Sexton, Archdeacon 
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your heart, you need to read Scripture, know Scripture, pray 

Scripture.  Then joy will come from a foundation of being 

grounded in the Word. 

We also need people in our lives that we can go to who put their 

trust in God, someone you can count on who can give the kind of 

support that is grounded in the love of Christ.    

When we encounter difficult times, our initial reaction can be 

quite raw.  Then as you have time to think it through, you have an 

opportunity to seek the will of God in how you will deal with a 

situation.  As we read in the above passage, when we go to the 

Lord in prayer, with thanksgiving, then the peace of God will 

guard your hearts and minds in Christ Jesus.  I think finding 

something to be thankful about when you are in a difficult time 

sets your heart in Christ!  

As we enter the season of Lent, consider spending time in reading 

Scripture each day and then praying about whatever the Lord 

places on your heart.  There are numerous sources of material in 

the Narthex if you would like something structured to read each 

day.  There are sources on line for “daily prayer for Lent.”  Or 

pick a book in the Bible to read a portion of each day.  One way is 

not better than another.  Find the Joy you’ve been looking for by 

spending time with God. 

Deacon Deb Adams   

Around the Property 

Make a Lenten commitment with a Lenten Project.  

Create your own project or choose from the list of 

things needed to be accomplished.  No project is 

too small.  There is a list of projects and a signup 

sheet in the Narthex.  For further information 

please speak with Deacon Doug Stomberg (397-

5508). 
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You Are My Beloved 

“Whenever you pray,  

go into your room and shut the door  

and pray to your Father who is in secret.   

And your Father who sees in secret will reward you.” 

(Matthew 6:6) 

In prayer we seek God’s voice and allow God’s Word to 

penetrate our fear and resistance so that we can begin to hear 

what God wants us to know.  And what God wants us to 

know is that before we think or do or accomplish anything, 

before we have much money or little money, the deepest 

truth of our human identity is this:  “You are my beloved 

son.  You are my beloved daughter.  With you I am well 

pleased.”  When we can claim this truth as true for us, then 

we also see that it is true for all other people.  God is well 

pleased with us, and so we are free to approach all people, the 

rich or the poor, in the freedom of God’s love…  As our 

prayer deepens into a constant awareness of God’s goodness, 

the spirit of gratitude grows within us.  Gratitude flows from 

the recognition that who we are and what we have are gifts 

to be received and shared. 

Henri J. M. Nouwen 
(1932-1996) 

 

Dearest Lord, help me grow  
in prayer and gratitude during this Lenten season. 

“A voice came from heaven,  

‘You are my beloved Son, with you I am well pleased.’” 
(Luke 3:22) 
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My Thoughts About Stewardship 

In Paul’s First Letter to the Corinthians (12:12) we learn:  “For just as 

the body is one and has many members, and all members of the body, 

though many, are one body, so it is with Christ.”  We then learn that 

each part is as important as every other part.  To me, stewardship is 

defined in the same manner.  It consists of three distinctly different 

parts which are all equally important for the maintenance and 

propagation of the Church.  The three parts are TIME, TALENT and 

TREASURE. 

Each year as Stewardship Sunday draws near we hear a lot about the 

need to share our TREASURE so that our physical church can be kept 

up and many good works can be done.  That need is real, and here at 

Church of The Apostles it is met generously.  However, it seems to me 

that not all, but much, of the TIME and TALENT parts are left to the 

Elders and Deacons.  

The TIME element is difficult in this busy, modern era in which we are 

blessed to be living.  Life does often get in the way of our intentions.  

However, we should be able to return to the Lord more than just our 

attendance at weekly service.  We need to take the time to recognize 

the needs (not wants) of others, if only to see how blessed we are, and 

then do something about it.  That time could be spent by being a part of 

one of our many ministries.  One of our greatest assets as Christians is 

our ability to pray and we can always do that in all situations. 

A problem with the TALENT element is that we often search for our 

own talents and can’t find them.  Please be aware that others see gifts 

where you only see “that is how I was brought up” or “anyone can do 

that” or “they already do it better than me.”  Not everyone can see that 

after brunch, there is clean up to be done, or so-and-so needs a ride 

home, or I just bought a new jacket and my five year old coat could be 

used by someone.  If someone asks if you would be interested in one of 

our ministries please don’t just dismiss it out of hand, give it serious 

thought.  You are asked because someone sees one of your talents. 

At Apostles there are opportunities to be a part of many ministries.  

Some will affect dozens of strangers and some will affect one or two 

Congregants.  In my experience, when I use my Time, Talent and 

Treasure for the Lord’s purpose I am rewarded ten times ten times ten. 

Ed Farrell 

Missions Board Chair 
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Why is heart health so important?  Heart disease is the leading 

cause of death for men and women in the 

United States.  Every year, one in four deaths 

are caused by heart disease.  The good news?  

Heart disease can often be prevented when we 

make healthy choices and manage our health 

conditions.  You can make healthy changes to 

lower your risk of developing heart disease.  

Being active is an important part of a healthy 

lifestyle and walking is one way to look after 

your heart health.  It’s tremendously easy, no special training is 

needed.  It’s inexpensive, all you need is a good pair of shoes.  

It’s portable, you can walk just about anywhere or anytime. 

Since we have been promoting walking (exercising) to Jerusalem, 

let’s remind ourselves why we do it.  It is a time to grow strong 

and healthy on our spiritual journey and a time to remember daily 

to “take up [our] cross” (Luke 9:23) and follow Jesus.  Also we 

need to recognize the benefits of regular physical exercise helps 

to:  

STEP BY STEP 

February is Heart Month 

 Reduce risk of heart disease and stroke 

 Manage weight, blood pressure and cholesterol 

 Prevent and control diabetes  

 Reduce risk of developing some cancers 

 Maintain bone density, reducing your risk of 
osteoporosis and fractures 

 Improve balance and coordination, reducing risk of 
falls and other injuries 

 Reduces stress 

 Feel stronger and more energetic 

 Improve overall quality and enjoyment of life 
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All or Nothing!  There is something appealing about this idea; 

going all out for something.  It’s inspiring because deep down, we 

all want to give life our best shot.  But there is a dark side to this.  

Have you ever decided to do something productive, only to cancel 

it later?  (Like going for a walk or going to the gym.)  I ran into 

this scenario recently (often).  I was going to go to the gym, until 

I realized that I forgot my gym bag, so I decided that I would go 

tomorrow.  This seemed fine, but it wasn’t, and here’s why…I 

thought that because I couldn’t go to the gym, I couldn’t exercise.  

I wanted to exercise, but the all or nothing mindset made me 

think I had to choose nothing.  The all or nothing mindset causes 

us to do nothing sometimes, which hurts our progress.  We do it 

because it’s easy to underestimate the double benefit impact of 

doing a little bit instead of nothing.  The error in calculation is 

thinking that because the full amount is great, that anything less 

than that isn’t.   

It is not all or nothing; it’s STEP BY STEP.   

Sharon Galloway 

Health & Wellness Minister 

Walking to Jerusalem! 

 

The Health and Wellness Ministry is continuing the 

journey to the Holy Land!  We encourage you to keep 

walking or being physically fit through the winter 

months.  Help us as we travel to Jerusalem to witness 

Jesus’ Death on the Cross and his glorious Resurrection 

on Easter morn!  The Soles walking group will be 

meeting at the Station Street entrance to the Coventry 

Bike Path on Saturdays at 10:00 a.m., weather 

permitting.  (If the conditions are unsafe, we will not be 

walking.)  Dress accordingly!  Be sure to log your miles 

or steps and put the forms in the box on the Health and 

Wellness table. 
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“They devoted themselves to the apostles’ teaching and 

fellowship, to the breaking of bread and the prayers…. 

And the Lord added to their number day by day  

those who were being saved.”   
(Acts 2:42, 47) 

 

Listed with the schedule of worship services on all our 

publications is “Sunday Brunch:  12 noon.”  Why do we put so 

much emphasis on this weekly noonday meal?  Is it because by 

noontime the faithful who have been at Church of The Apostles for 

nearly three hours to worship the Lord and study his Word are 

hungry and would like to eat before they go on their way?  Or, is 

it because Sunday Brunch is really an extension of the Sunday 

morning worship?  We would venture to say that it is the latter.  

Early Christian gatherings included “teaching and fellowship.”  

The Sunday Brunch is a natural conclusion to our time together in 

Word and Sacrament. 
 

Like gathering around the dinner table at grandmother’s house on 

a Sunday afternoon (a tradition that is mostly lost in today’s 

culture), the brunch is a time to gather and catch up on the lives 

and events of the members of our church family.  It is an 

opportunity to meet and make new friends, welcome visitors, and 

perhaps to discover a new recipe!  Many visitors have asked with 

surprise, “Do you do this every week?”  Yes, we do! 
 

Sunday Brunch is “Potluck” in the purest sense.  There is no 

signup or schedule.  It is wholly dependent on the generosity (and 

memory) of those present.  Just drop off your contribution in the 

kitchen before the 10:30 a.m. service.  Attach a note if there are 

any special warming instructions.  To those who provide a dish 

for the table, whether it be each week or once in a while, Thank 

You!  If you usually do not stay for brunch, please join us!  You 

will be blessed.   
 

If you have any questions regarding the Sunday Brunch or if you 

would like to help in the kitchen, please speak with Barbara 

Bickerstaff (828-7216). 

Meal or Ministry? 
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Hear the commandments of God to his people: 

I am the LORD your God who brought you out  
of bondage.  You shall have no other gods but me. 

Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

You shall not make for yourself any idol. 
Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

You shall not dishonor  
the Name of the LORD your God. 

Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

Remember the Sabbath Day and keep it holy. 
Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

Honor your father and your mother. 
Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

You shall not commit murder. 
Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

You shall not commit adultery. 
Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

You shall not steal. 
Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

You shall not bear false witness. 
Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

 

You shall not covet anything  
that belongs to your neighbor. 

Amen.  Lord have mercy. 

The Ten Commandments 
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Mark your Calendar … 

 

 February 

 Wednesday, Feb 17 12 noon Holy Eucharist 

 Wednesday, Feb 17 7:00 p.m. Evening Prayer 

 Thursday, Feb 18 7:00 p.m. Church Council 

 Friday, Feb 19 12:30 p.m. Women’s Bible Study 

 Saturday, Feb 20 8:00 a.m. Joyful Women Bible Study 

 Wednesday, Feb 24 12 noon Holy Eucharist 

 Wednesday, Feb 24 7:00 p.m. Evening Prayer 

 Monday, Feb 29 7:30 p.m. Handbell Rehearsal 
 

 March 

 Wednesday, Mar 2 12 noon Holy Eucharist 

 Wednesday, Mar 2 7:00 p.m. Evening Prayer 

 Friday, Mar 4 12:30 p.m. Women’s Bible Study 

 Saturday, Mar 5 8:00 a.m. Joyful Women Bible Study 

 Monday, Mar 7        Church Notes deadline 

 Monday, Mar 7 7:30 p.m. Handbell Rehearsal 

 Wednesday, Mar 9 12 noon Holy Eucharist 

 Wednesday, Mar 9 7:00 p.m. Evening Prayer 

 Friday, Mar 11        CCCC Women’s Retreat 

 Saturday, Mar 12 7:30 a.m. Men’s Breakfast 

 Monday, Mar 14 7:30 p.m. Handbell Rehearsal 

 Wednesday, Mar 16 12 noon Holy Eucharist 

 Wednesday, Mar 16 7:00 p.m. Evening Prayer 

 Friday, Mar 18 12:30 p.m. Women’s Bible Study 

 Saturday, Mar 19 8:00 a.m. Joyful Women Bible Study 

 Sunday, Mar 20        Palm Sunday 

 Saturday, Mar 26 7:00 p.m. Easter Vigil 

 Sunday, Mar 27        Easter Day 

Morning Prayer is offered each weekday at 9:00 a.m.  Please 

join with Elders, Deacons, Church Staff and the faithful remnant 

as we worship God and offer our prayers for the 

church, the world and the needs of others.   
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Notices ... 

Handbell Rehearsals:  Much like last year, snow is cancelling 

our rehearsals!  Our next rehearsals are scheduled for February 

29, March 7 and March 14 at 7:30 p.m.  Old and new ringers are 

encouraged to attended as we prepare music for the Easter season.  

For further information, contact Organist Marianne Salisbury at 

885-9814 (please note, Marianne will be on vacation February 

11th through February 21st).  

The Annual CCCC Women’s Retreat will be offered at the 

Holiday Inn, Tewksbury, Massachusetts, March 11-12, 2016.  

The conference speaker is Dr. Patricia Batten, an Assistant 

Professor of Preaching at Gordon-Conwell Theological Seminary.  

The Conference theme is Discovering the Soul of Your Story, and 

Dr. Batten will base her teaching on Philippians 4:2-9.  

Registration forms and further information are available on the 

table in the Narthex or you may speak with Barbara Bickerstaff. 

  Join us in welcoming…  

The Rev. Dr. Stephen A. Gammon 
as our Guest Preacher on  

The Third Sunday in Lent,  

February 28, 2016 

at the  

8:00 a.m. & 10:30 a.m.  

Celebrations of the Holy Eucharist. 

 

Dr. Gammon is the former Conference Minister of the  

Conservative Congregational Christian Conference  

and is currently on active duty serving as  

Commander and Chaplain in the U. S. Navy.   

Dr. Gammon last visited us in February 2009. 
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Church Register 
 

Burial 
 

January 28, 2016 

Gladys M. Doyle 

The next Church Notes deadline is Monday, March 7th.  

Please forward your articles and information to Barbara 

Bickerstaff at bickerstaff@apostlesri.org or the church office. 

In the Mail… 

Dear Church Family, 

On behalf of our sisters and us, we would like to 

thank all of you who attended our mother’s 

(Gladys Doyle) wake and funeral in late January 

and for your cards and notes.  Your love and support means so 

very much to us and your participation in her final earthly events 

touched us deeply.  We would like to thank our retired Bishop 

Mark for performing a beautiful and heartfelt church service and 

homily for Mom!  He knew her very well and in such a loving 

way shared her essence with all in attendance.  Thank you Mark! 

And thank all of you for being there when we need you! 

Love, 

Joan and Susan Clarke 

Dear Church Family, 

I would like to thank all of you for the cards, condolences and 

most importantly prayers upon the loss of my sister Mary.  The 

phone calls, love and support have given me so much comfort 

during this difficult time.  The love of God shines through all of 

you! 

Love, 

Donna Stomberg 
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